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Executive Summary

Is this report for: Information     Discussion   X Decision   

Why is the report being 
brought to the board?

To inform the Board on the process and allow for discussion on how the Board 
wants to be engaged in the process.

Please detail which, if 
any, of the Health & 
Wellbeing Strategy 
priorities this report 
relates to? 

Starting and Developing Well 
Living and Working Well 
Ageing Well  
All of the above X

Please detail which, if 
any, of the Health & 
Wellbeing Principles this 
report relates to?

Equality and Fairness 
Accessibility 
Integration 
Quality 
Sustainability 
Safeguarding 
All of the above X

Key Actions for the 
Health & Wellbeing 
Board to address. 
Please state 
recommendations for 
action.

That the Board consider the report and letter and discuss how they would prefer to 
be engaged in the process.

Has the report been 
considered at any other 
committee meeting of 
the Council/meeting of 
the CCG 
board/stakeholders?

N/A



Has public, service user, 
patient 
feedback/consultation 
informed the 
recommendations of 
this report?

N/A

If recommendations are 
adopted, how will 
residents benefit? 
Detail benefits and 
reasons why they will 
benefit.

N/A

1 Report Summary

1.1 To report the NHS approach to long term planning outlined by Simon Stevens, 
Chief Executive of NHS England and Ian Dalton, Chief Executive of NHS 
Improvement, and to set out expectations about engagement with Local Authorities in 
Cheshire and Merseyside.

2 Recommendations

2.1 That the Board consider the report and letter and discuss how they would prefer 
to be engaged in the process. 

3 Reasons for Recommendations

3.1     To ensure that the Cheshire East Health and Wellbeing Board is appropriately 
engaged and  consulted with as the Cheshire and Merseyside Health and Care 
Partnership develops its Five Year Plan.

4 Impact on Health and Wellbeing Strategy Priorities

4.1 No direct impacts, but the Five Year Plan will be influential in determining what 
the Board focusses upon in coming years.

5 Background and Options

5.1 Simon Stevens, Chief Executive of NHS England and Ian Dalton, Chief 
Executive of NHS Improvement recently wrote to all CCG Accountable Officers and 
Health Trust Chief Executives in England outlining the NHS approach to long term 
planning following the five year budget settlement from 2019/20 to 2023/24 announced 
in the Autumn Statement. A copy of the letter is attached as an Appendix to the report. 
It refers to, amongst other things, a planning timetable with the expectation that all 
STPs and Integrated Care Systems will have developed and agreed their strategic 
plan by October 2019. The letter also refers to engagement with patients, the public 
and local stakeholders before plans are finalised, and that it is extremely important that 
it is ‘proper’ engagement.

5.2 Local Authority Chief Executives across Cheshire and Merseyside (the NHS 
foot-print for this region) have considered their collective expectations regarding NHS 



engagement with Local Authorities as key partners and stakeholders. These are 
summarised below:

 Chief Executives have impressed upon the Cheshire & Merseyside System 
Management Board the need to engage Health & Wellbeing Boards from the 
start and to involve Overview and Scrutiny Committees in each Local Authority 
area in consideration of drafts / consultation etc

 Chief Executives have impressed upon the Cheshire & Merseyside SMB the 
need for there to be no published ‘detail’ before the May 2019 elections

 The suggestion is that each Cheshire & Warrington Chief Executive put the letter 
on the agenda of their Health & Well-being Board to ensure transparency that 
this work is planned and asks each Health & Well-being Board how it wants to be 
engaged in the process.

 In addition each Overview and Scrutiny Committee is asked to include the matter 
in their work plan for next year

 The suggestion is that it will be a bottom up & top down approach building on the 
plans for each ‘Place’ and developing Cheshire & Merseyside proposals for those 
components that do not neatly fit into individual ‘places’.

5.3 Aside from the approach described above, there are a number of other matters 
which need to be factored into the process going forward such the time lapse between 
the end of the Municipal Year 2018/19 and Annual Councils when key appointment are 
made, and links to on-going health related work such as the Acute Hospitals 
Programme which is underway and the merger of CCG in Cheshire. It is expected this 
will become clearer in time. Margaret Carney, Chief Executive of Sefton Council and 
health lead is reporting the same message to the Liverpool City Region.

6 Access to Information

6.1 The background papers relating to this report can be inspected by contacting the 
report writer:

Name: Guy Kilminster
Designation: Corporate Manager Health Improvement
Tel No: 01270 686560
Email: guy.kilminster@cheshireeast.gov.uk


